The Chess Club Constitution
Preamble
The chess club will serve as a suitable place in which members of the club can play against many different individuals of all grades and skill levels.  Occasionally, the Presidents of the club, Neil Shah and Ben Pyle, will introduce new chess strategies to the class to learn.  New players are welcome to this club.
Article I- Name

This club is “The Chess Club.”
Article II- Membership


There are no specific requirements to join.  Kids who do not know how to play chess are also encouraged to join the club and learn.
Article- Officers III

Presidents) (Length of Term in Office- 3 years [Must be in 10th grade or higher]): Neil Shah and Ben Pyle- Regulate the conditions of the club.  The president(s) will hold chess club meetings every time (if possible), and help settle important matters which may arise during the year.  The president(s) are responsible for keeping the officers on their duties and informing the officers and members on any important matters.  The president(s) also bear the responsibility of making sure that trash is not left behind at the club meeting spot (Mr. Winkler’s room).
Vice President (Length of Term in Office- 3 years [Must be in 10th grade or higher]): 
Alex Nisnevich- If both president(s) are unable to attend a meeting, then he or she will carry out the president(s)’ duties for that day.  The vice president primary goal is to enforce policies/rules of the club on members.  He or she is also responsible for helping to assist each meeting and answering the questions of the members.  While the president(s) handle documentary situations, the vice president handles the issues of the members inside of the meetings.  The vice president monitors the conditions of the club and reports and problematic situations or news (including ideas from members or the officers) to the president.
Treasurer: Not needed.  Money is not used often in this club, and should a money-related situation arise, the president(s) will handle the situation.

Secretary (Length of Term in Office- 3 years [Must have at least one year of experience]): Michael Fineberg- The secretary is responsible for maintaining the members’ sign-in sheet after each visit.  The secretary is also responsible for providing copies of significant documents to the members.  In the beginning of the year a form, asking for the contact information from the members, will be distributed.  The secretary must collect this form from each individual.  If an individual’s information changes, the secretary will be responsible for making the change in that member’s form.  He or she will also manage the sign-in forms.
Publican Relations Officer (Length of term in Office- 3 years [Must be in 10th grade or higher]): John Fritzen- Works with the secretary.  He or she must inform the school of the current activities occurring in the chess club.  The Public Relations Officer will also be responsible for delivering any messages which need to be added to the morning bulletin announcement.  He or she should also attract people to join the club in the beginning of the year by creating posters, under the principal’s permission.
Article IV- Selection of Officers

The current officers will remain officers until the end of their senior year (or unless they resign).  As the officer(s) senior year approaches to an end, the president(s) will hold an election.  In this election, students who wish to hold a position that will be available next year must submit an application which will be handed out.  The students must have one year of prior experience in the Oak Park High School Chess Club to qualify.  The president(s) will add the student’s names to the ballet.  After a couple of weeks, the president(s) will hold an election in the classroom.  All members will be handed a sheet containing all of the names of the people who wish to become officers.  Once submitted, the president(s) will be responsible for tallying up the scores and seeing who the new officers are.  If a large portion of the class feels like there needs to be a change in the way that the Chess Club runs, the president(s) will consider its appropriateness.  If approved, an election will be held.  Also, if a person feels that an officer is misusing his powers, he or she can report it to any other officer.  This problem will be brought to the president(s) (unless it was the president(s) themselves) and then further investigated.  If needed, an election will be help in which if the majority of the class feels that the officer is abusing his power, he or she will be impeached.
Article V- Meetings

Forms will be passed out on the first couple of meetings.  They will require that all members provide an email address to which they can be contacted.  Meetings will be every even day at lunch in Mr. Winkler’s room unless otherwise stated in an email alert send by either president.  Voting issues will be brought up through meetings (and email if a rare emergency issue was to be brought up).  All votes will be tallied up by the president(s) and/or any officers present and kept confidential.
Article VI- Amendments

The constitution can be amended if a member brings up an appropriate suggestion.  Elections will be held, and if two thirds of the class votes in favor, the change will be made and put into effect as of the next meeting.
Article VII- Schedule
(Unfortunately, I will not be able to provide the signatures of the other officers over the weekend.  However, on Monday-assuming none of them are absent-I will be able to get their signatures.  The signatures for the members who wish to join the club can be acquired on Monday, or on club week.  I would prefer if I could get the signatures on club week since the majority of the school is unaware of this new club, thus I could only get a few signatures from the friends.  Many kids sign, but fail to show up, on club week forms.  Acquiring signatures on the first day of the club would be best.  Please let me know how Ben Pyle and I, Neil Shah, should address this problem.)
